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Introduction

The idea of a European Institute of Technology (EIT) stems from the 2005 mid-term review 
of the Lisbon strategy. The first Commission Communication of 22 February 2006, 
"Implementing the renewed partnership for growth and jobs. Developing a knowledge 
flagship: The European Institute of Technology" (COM(2006)0077) defined only the broad 
elements of the proposed EIT, some of which were further elaborated in the later 
Communication "The European Institute of Technology: further steps towards its creation" 
(COM(2006)0276). The European Council has expressed its general support for the EIT 
following both of these Communications and the Commission is expected to present its 
legislative proposal on 12 October 2006.

The European Parliament in its Annual Policy Strategy 2007 Resolution (A6-0154/2006) 
expressed scepticism towards the EIT, stressing the danger that the EIT will merely overlap or 
undermine existing structures and fearing that the EIT will prejudice the already limited 
resources allocated to research and innovation.

Your draftsman finds that a number of fundamental questions regarding the form, the 
financing and the possible benefits of the EIT remain unanswered in the two 
Communications. He believes firmly in the idea of better coordination of research, innovation 
and education efforts in the Community, in the importance of creating public-private 
partnerships in R&D including in basic research, and in facilitating the access of SMEs to 
new knowledge. However, he is also concerned with the somewhat hasty way in which an 
idea of such long-term consequence is being presented - doubly so when it comes at a time 
when several other policy instruments addressing the same problems are but in the making. At 
least five different Commission DGs (RTD, ENTR, REGIO, EAC, INFSO) are currently 
managing different initiatives concerning research and innovation, and it seems that the EIT 
would only add to the fragmentation of the European Research Area (ERA).

It is difficult to form a complete opinion on the basis of the sketchy material provided to date, 
and everything in this working document should therefore be taken in light of the general 
reservations already expressed above. Given the right form, the EIT may prove useful in the 
Community's research and innovation activities, but its whole raison-d'être depends on a 
number of points not yet sufficiently addressed, the most important of which are addressed 
below.

Structure

The Commission has proposed two entities to form the basic structure of the EIT:

• The Governing Board
• The Knowledge Communities

The Commission envisages a small Governing Board whose members should provide a 
balance between academic/research fields and the business world. The appointed members 
should have limited mandate and be replaced on a rolling basis. The Governing Board would 
take the horizontal and strategic decisions on the EIT's activities: identifying the strategic 
fields and main thematic research areas, establishing Knowledge Communities; selecting, 
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monitoring and evaluating the consortia to operate each Knowledge Community; and 
coordinate the different Knowledge Community activities.

Operational activities laid down by the Governing board of the EIT would be carried out by 
"Knowledge Communities", or partnerships where teams from universities, research 
organisations and industry would be put together to address a strategically important topic in 
an inter-disciplinary field. Your draftsman suggests that the term "Innovation Communities" 
should be used instead, to reflect that innovation - understood in the sense of commercial 
application of knowledge - must be the primary task of these partnerships.

The selection of proposals for Innovation Communities would be based on open competitions 
and transparent criteria. The following could be used as minimum criteria:

(i) Proven research excellence
(ii) High potential or experience on commercialisation of research, preferably through 

business partners 
(iii) Access to risk capital. 

Innovation Communities would be selected through a process that is both top-down and 
bottom-up. It would be bottom-up in the sense that teams and departments from the academic, 
research and business sectors will come together themselves and create potential partnerships 
in selected fields. On the other hand, the process would also be top-down, in the sense that 
Governing Board will define the strategic areas of operation in which the Innovation 
Communities need to be established.

If the EIT is to efficiently address the problems of turning R&D results into commercial 
opportunities, of concentrating and coordinating human, financial and physical resources in 
research and higher education, and of promoting an innovation and entrepreneurial culture in 
Europe, it is important that it is given the right organisational and institutional structure.

Your draftsman welcomes the Commission's overall view on the structure of the EIT, 
although he also finds it incomplete. Most importantly, the complex issue of intellectual 
property rights and how these should be managed must be defined in greater detail. Your 
draftsman recognises that intellectual property rights fall within the remit of the Legal Affairs 
Committee and urges this committee to produce an opinion on the issue after the Commission 
has published its legislative proposal.

Secondly, members of the governing board should be selected in a way similar to the ERC 
Scientific Council. This means that the Governing Board must be independent, that the 
selection process must be transparent, that board membership should be time-limited, and that 
the main selection criteria must be excellence. Unlike in the case of the ERC, however, EIT 
Governing Board members must be selected not only on the basis of excellence in research, 
but also in the commercial application of research. It is therefore important that the Governing 
Board has representation from the business world.

Finally, it should be ensured that the membership of Innovation Communities remains open 
even after a partnership agreement with the EIT and Innovation Community consortia is 
established. This is particularly important for SMEs, which may not have the resources to join 
consortiums at a planning stage. 
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Funding

The level of R&D funding in the EU lags behind our main competitors. Research & 
Development intensity (i.e. expenditure as a percentage of GDP) in the EU25 stood at 1.92% 
in 2003 while it was 2.59% in the United States and 3.15% in Japan. Only two Member 
States, Sweden and Finland, have met the Barcelona target of spending 3% of GDP on R&D 
and innovation. It should also be recalled that the financial attribution to the 7th Research 
Framework Programme (FP7) was reduced by over 30% vis-à-vis the Commission's proposal 
following the agreement on the Financial Perspectives 2007-2013.

Taking into account the lack of R&D funding in the EU, it should be ensured that the EIT 
does not drain resources from existing or forthcoming R&D activities. The Community core 
funding for the EIT should be added as a topping-up to the existing financial perspectives and 
additional funding should be obtained from different sources, including community, national, 
regional and private sources. 

In order to become a "flagship" of European research and innovation, the EIT must be able 
secure a significant amount of private funding. Furthermore, in the view of your draftsman, 
the main part of the total EIT funding should be allocated to innovation related activities, 
since innovation should be the core activity for the EIT. 

Your draftsman welcomes the Commission's suggestion that a large share of the EIT's income 
should come over time from its earnings through contracts for research and education. This is 
an area where Europe clearly lags behind the US where universities and research institutions 
are better in capitalising their knowledge. This, however, may also have to do with other 
factors such as European Universities' general lack of experience and initiative in the IPR 
field, limitations on university staff as regards external activities, and the lack of established 
bonds between the public and the private sector - neither of which the EIT will bring an 
immediate solution to. Here as well, it must be considered whether the JTIs under the 7th 
Research Framework Programme (FP7) do not provide a better solution, and care must be 
taken to avoid overlaps between FP7 and EIT activities.

Only sufficient long-term funding would guarantee the means to produce world-class research 
and innovations1. One possibility would be to follow the example of FP7 and CIP and have a 
seven year budgetary period. Your draftsman urges the Commission to present a clear funding 
model for the EIT, including maximum ceilings for administrative expenses, in its 
forthcoming legislative proposal.

The Knowledge Triangle

The Commission has suggested that the activities of the EIT would include all three parts of 
the knowledge triangle: innovation, research and education.

While the research and education aspects of the "knowledge triangle" are important, your 
draftsman sees that the main task of the EIT should be to promote innovation in Europe. 

  
1 To give an example, the total funding for MIT in the financial year 2004-2005 was € 1.6 billion.
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Consequently, research tasks of the ETI would concentrate on innovation creation rather than 
on basic research.

The selection of thematic research areas should be limited to a maximum of 10-15. It would 
be advisable for the EIT to reflect the research themes of the FP7, European Technology 
Platforms (including JTIs) and overall to have a close co-operation with the European 
Research Council (ERC).

Despite modern ICT tools, research and innovation are still very much dependent on spatial 
proximity and personal contact. The EIT should promote cross-border cooperation between 
leading European universities, research institutes and industry, but most Innovation 
Communities should also have a strong regional focus and operations should be based on 
tightly-knit networks, which meet and work together on frequent basis.

The possible education aspects of the ETI are discussed in another working paper prepared by 
the Committee for Culture and Education. However, your draftsman wishes to express his 
support for training activities, which would help the academia and researchers to develop 
business and enterprise skills.

Risks of overlap

The function of the EIT must be seen as complementary to the above mentioned ERC as well 
as to the activities carried out under Articles 157, 169 and 171 of the Treaty (mainly FP7 and 
CIP). The FP7 and especially the ERC are focused on basic research. The industrial part of 
the complementary CIP programme therefore logically focuses mainly on transforming 
research results into commercial innovations, which benefit European business, industry and 
competitiveness with a special focus on SMEs.1. In this context it is difficult to see a possible 
complementary role of the EIT, but it could be justified by the different overall organisational 
approach described above. This remains to be seen, however. One part of this justification 
could again be the education aspect, but this falls outside the scope of this working document.

The legal form of the EIT is not clear, as the terms "institution", "instrument" and "body" are 
all used in the most recent communication. What is clear, however, is that the Commission 
envisages a permanent structure with a high profile of excellence. Your draftsman would 
support almost any Community effort, which assigns additional resources to innovation, 
research and education, but would be surprised to see such funds committed to activities 
overlapping those that have already been reduced by the European Council. This would have 
the effect of creating extra administrative expenses and increase fragmentation in the 
European Research Area. 

Like the proposed EIT, FP7 also identifies research areas of strategic priority, facilitates 
public-private partnerships mainly through the Joint Technology Initiatives (JTIs), and 
establishes a new permanent institution to oversee decisions on research funding, namely the 
European Research Council (ERC).

  
1 It should again be recalled that the funds for such activities under CIP were reduced by 24% under the 
agreement on the Financial Perspectives 2007-2013.
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As regards the bottom-up approach under the EIT whereby private companies can address the 
EIT with their research proposals (which will then be decided upon top-down by the EIT 
Governing Board), a similar structure exists under the FP7 in the form of Integrated Projects 
and Joint Technology Initiatives, and many Member States can also report on such 
cooperation at regional level. There is clearly an untapped need for additional partnerships of 
this type at European level, but it has not been completely justified by the Commission that 
the proposed EIT would be the best to address it.

It should also be recalled that many Member States already have well functioning national 
innovation agencies, which have well established practises in bringing industry and research 
institutions together. The EIT should look at 'best practises" from different countries and 
possibly at a later stage provide a permanent platform for exchange of experience for national 
programmes and agencies.

Your draftsman hence remains hesitant towards the "silver bullet" solution of a new 
permanent body as outlined by the Commission communications. Europe has many excellent 
universities cooperating successfully with private partners to bring innovative products to the 
market. Facilitating funding - in particular long-term funding - for such already existing 
"knowledge communities" in a competitive research environment with several nodes of 
excellence might in the end be more beneficial to Europe's competitiveness. Such a 
competitive environment could easily be provided under the FP7 framework with the
institutions foreseen therein.

A new body on Community level may be needed, but this can only be established once the 
Commission has submitted a detailed proposal on the EIT and the performance of similar 
initiatives such as the ERC and JTIs under FP7 has been assessed by an independent, high-
level expert group. Only then it will be possible to decide whether additional spending should 
go to an EIT or to boost existing Community activities.

Summary

All in all, your draftsman supports the idea of boosting Europe's spending on research, 
education and innovation. However, he remains somewhat sceptical towards whether a new 
Community institution is needed for this or whether the same results might be better obtained 
through strengthening and better coordinating existing activities, and would be opposed to a 
transfer of resources from these activities towards such a new permanent body.

Your draftsman has provided some concrete suggestions on the form the EIT should have in 
order to address the tasks envisaged in the two communications. He is looking forward to the 
Commission's impact assessment as well as the legislative proposal both of which are 
foreseen in the near future.
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